

















Montpelier Section
Annual Meeting

The Montpelier Section of the Green Mountain Club
held its annual meeting on Saturday, April 5, 2014, at
Christ Church in Montpelier. After a social hour and pot-
luck dinner, the president, Reidun Nuquist, clanged the
meeting to order at 7:02 P.M. using the ceremonial cof-
fee pot.

Old Business

1. Welcome: Reidun Nuquist welcomed 36 members, 2
visitors, and GMC staff members Dave Hardy and Joe
Sikowitz to the 59th Annual Meeting of the Montpelier
Section.

2. Approval of minutes of April 12, 2013, annual meet-
ing: Hearing no objection, Reidun Nuquist declared the
minutes of last year's meeting approved as written.

3. President's report: Reidun Nuquist summarized
events during the year and thanked the section's offi-
cers. She appealed to younger members to participate
in trail maintenance.

Treasurer's report and proposed budget for FY 2015:
Ken Hertz presented the 2014 expenses and income
and presented the budget for 2015. He explained the
section's policy on annual donations to GMC, which
would lead to a $3,000 donation for 2015.

Peter Downey moved that the GMC donation be ear-
marked for the Winooski River Bridge. Thomas Weiss
seconded.

Dave Hardy said that, although the bridge is currently
the GMC's highest priority, more exigent needs, such as
stoves for Bolton Lodge, might appear later in the year.
Upon inquiry, Ken said he anticipated making the actual
expenditure in early 2015.

Reidun called for a voice vote, which was not defini-
tive, then a show of hands. Motion was defeated 11-11.

Thomas Weiss, acting on Reidun's suggestion, moved
that the donation be restricted to field programs. Judy
Murray seconded. This motion carried by a voice vote
with no objections.

Thomas Weiss moved that the budget presented by
Ken be accepted. Doris Washburn seconded. This mo-
tion carried by a voice vote with no objections. (The
budget anticipated $4,310 in income, $2,700 in operat-
ing expenses, and $3,000 GMC donation.)

4. Membership Coordinator's report: Ken Hertz summa-
rized the membership numbers. There were no ques-
tions.

Vice President's report and awards: Kathy Gohl sum-
marized outing activities. The best-attended events
were led by Mike Wetherell (32 people), Andrew Nuquist
(17), and George Longenecker and Cynthia Martin (14).
The most active leaders were Mary Garcia, Reidun Nu-
quist, Ken Hertz, and Michael Chernick. The most active
participants were Anne Miller (10 events), Mary Smith
(8), and Ann Burcroff (7). The best outing report was
submitted by Jofin Buddington. The leaders of the most
interesting or novel events were Phyllis Rubenstein and
Steve Lightholder.

New Business

1. GMC Director of Trail Programs: Dave Hardy summa-
rized plans for the coming field season. Work on the
Winooski Bridge will resume in May and is expected to
be finished by October. The Long Trail relocation from
Barnes Camp, across Notch Brook, meeting the Ele-
phants Head Trail has been flagged. The 50th anniver-
sary of the Wilderness Act will be marked September 28
at Breadloaf campus.
2. Nominating Committee: George Longenecker, speak-
ing for Mary Garcia and Priscilla Page, nominated for
President Reidun Nuquist, for Vice President Kathy
Gohl, for Membership Coordinator Christie Carter, for
Treasurer Ken Hertz, for Secretary/LTN Reporter Mari
Zagarins, and for Trails and Shelters Coordinator Fred
Jordan. There were no additional nominations from the
floor. George Longenecker moved that the proposed
slate be elected for 2015. Doris Washburn seconded.
The motion carried by a voice vote with no objections.
3. Other new business, announcements

a. Thomas Weiss solicited support for rerouting the
Long Trail between Bamforth Ridge Shelter and the for-
mer Honey Hollow trailhead. The GMC has flagged a
relocation below Duxbury Window toward Honey Hollow
trailhead. Both routes avoid a 1.25 mile road walk.
Reidun thanked the organizers of the meeting: Kathy
Gohl, Ken Hertz, Andrew Nuquist, and Priscilla Page.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:50.
Respectfully submitted, John Buddington

(Hiking the Southern Arizona Mtns. contd. from
page 6)

elevations when roads are available. While it may take
longer to cover territory in Vermont, with the open and
easy trail systems in the southwest, we can easily cover
6 miles in a morning and 12 to 14 in a day. Trail con-
struction is far less steep with a continuous flow of
switchbacks generally the rule. Forget about tree roots,
slippery rocks and mud. Plan on dry, dusty and rocky
surfaces and do watch out for all the cactus alongside
the trails. It is rare for us to complete a hike without
stopping to pull cactus needles from someone's ex-
posed skin, so we carry tweezers and a comb in our
packs for that purpose. Trail maintenance in Arizona is
exceptionally good, but not surprising; the lack of
weather and slow growth of plants mean very little im-
pact from nature. Most of it is from human wear and the
frequent use of trails by horseback riders. There are few
calls for trail maintenance volunteers, with the exception
being special days dedicated to eradication of buffel-
grass, an invasive species that contributes to the spread
of wildfires.

Whether you have never hiked in the southwest and
are drawn to make a visit or are planning a return trip
during the cold Vermont months, do let us know and we
can suggest the perfect opportunities for you to enjoy
some great hiking.

(Eric Seidel and Donna Russo are longtime members of the
GMC and can be reached at: ericseidel1 @gmail.com or don-
narusso1@gmail.com)
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TICK SEASON IS HERE
by Nancy Jordan

With the increasing numbers of ticks, the primary
worry is Lyme disease, but researchers are discov-
ering a new crop of diseases they say are equally
as concerning. One that’s following in the Lyme
disease footsteps across New England is called
Babesiosis.

Let’s all hike prepared. Ankles are ticks’ favorite
area when they attack humans, so place an extra
amount of insect repellent in this area. Deet is rec-
ommended, but there are other repellents that
work well. Tweezers or a tick lifter is your best de-
fense if you get bitten. A MUST in your 1% Aid kit.

Try using fabric softeners to drive ticks away.
Ticks are repelled by the smell of it.

Be wary about the month you are planning to go
hiking. May through July are the peak months for
tick activity (especially those that carry Lyme dis-
ease).

HIKING SAFETY ZONE

What is the safety zone? The distance between

hikers! If you can touch the person in front of you
with your trekking pole with your arm extended,
you are too close. Please back off; drop back to
increase your space for safety’s sake.

When climbing hills, rocks, inclines, the person
behind the leader should wait until the leader is a
safe distance ahead before following, and all oth-
ers should do the same. Upon reaching the top, no
one should charge ahead but wait until all are to-
gether.

Descending is probably when the most accidents
happen. Let the person in front of you have enough
space so if you fall, you won’t injure him or her. Itis
the responsibility of all hikers to maintain a safe
distance when hiking.

Remember, hiking is NOT a competitive sport.
How many miles, or how fast we can go, is NOT
the reason we hike together. Instead, it is time
shared with friends and enjoyment of the sights
and sounds that Mother Nature offers us.

Let's be safe as we play!

(Excerpts taken from Carol Langley’s article in the
Connecticut Section Spring newsletter.)
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